HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
March 25, 2013
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in regular session on March 25, 2013. Chairperson, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Members present: Gilbert Lawrence, Don Mohler, Mark Ross, Tom Willie and Keith Sams. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher, Building Inspector, Chris Lauderdale, Engineering Coordinator, John Bender, City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guests in attendance: Wendell Reece, Wayne Van Gorp, CT Williams, Cindy Bathgate, Gary Omar, Bill Beem, Duane Frye, Richard Frye, Chuck Newton, Brad Hauge, Jeff Stevens, Don Mulherin, Cheryl Bock, Curt Bode, Maria Peck, Tred Schnoor, Ghassan Halloush, Scott Bennett, Mark Schultz, Donna Clatlin, Dan Clatlin, Denny Norton. 
Commission Member Keith Sams moved to approve the agenda, second by Don Mohler. Motion carried. 

Commission Member Keith Sams moved to approve the February 25, 2013 minutes, second by Mark Ross. Motion carried.
Public Hearing- to consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council for the rezoning submitted by Jay Murphy at Rolling Prairie Estates 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa from A (Agricultural) to R-3 (Single Family Residence). 
Chairperson, Dale Schroth opened the hearing at 6:01pm.

Dale Schroth asked if there is anyone present that would like to speak in opposition to the rezoning. 
Curt Bock took the podium. He explained that he was there to act as the voice for his neighbors and presented a 

petition on behalf of those neighbors. He stated that there were several issues with the Preliminary Plat 
submitted by Jay Murphy. First he thought that the lot sizes were not consistent with the acreage currently 
out in that area and thought this would negatively affect the current property values. He also voiced concern that 
the new development would increase the traffic in the area and change its country feel. He then went on to state 
a concern for the water runoff and stated that he had a concern that the planned four (4) acre retention pond 
would increase the mosquito and bug population.
Scott Bennett then took the podium. He stated that he had concerns with the water runoff. He stated that the 

water is controlled at this time but thought that would change with the new development. He urged the Board to 

consider the water study before moving forward.

Robert Peck then took the podium. He asked about proposed home values, minimum size of lots, planned

improvements for Loggerhead Rd and the wetland areas.
Chairperson Dale Schroth asked if there were any more questions or comment. There were none.

Dale Schroth asked if there is anyone present that would like to speak in Favor of the rezoning. 

Ghassan Halloush took the podium. He stated that he was there to speak on behalf of Jay Murphy who was

sitting in the audience. He went on to say that he drew the plan and it is consistent with the Hiawatha

Comprehensive Plan. He went on to say that the Preliminary Plat does show that the smallest lots would be .25 
acre. This he stated is not correct and would be corrected to show a minimum lot of 1/3 acre adjoining the Linn 

County lots in the Final Plat. He did address a comment about the density of the project and said that the 
density for this project is actually considered low. He went on to say that the developer would decide the size of 
the homes and he believed the values would be somewhere around the $350,000.00 range.
Chairperson Dale Schroth asked if there were any more questions or comment. There were none.

Chairperson, Dale Schroth closed the hearing at 6:13pm.

Don Mohler asked Ghassan Halloush to clarify if the lot size of 1/3 acre was recommended by the city. He 

stated that it conformed with the Hiawatha Comprehensive Plan.
Keith Sams asked if they could make the stipulation that there can only be a minimum of 1/3 acre lots 
adjoining the Linn County lots.  
Mark Powers stated that there is a minimum lot size of 1/3 acre adjoining the Linn County lots with the R-3

zoning that was requested. 

At this time, Chairperson Dale Schroth allowed more comments from the audience.

Bill Beem then took the podium to asked who would be responsible for the septic perks in their area if they

should be affected in the future. Dick Ransom stated that he believed the impact to the septic perk rate would be

little to none.

Someone in the audience (they did not introduce themselves or take the podium) asked if there would be any 
guarantee that the houses being built would be valued at $350,000.00 plus. Keith Sams replied that the Board 
does not have the power to make that decision. The property owner has the right to build whatever he feels right 
as long as he follows Hiawatha Code.

The audience was then asked by the staff to take the podium and introduce themselves before making any more

comments.

Someone else in the audience (they did not introduce themselves or take the podium) then asked if there were 

any other alternatives to the R-3 Zoning that was requested. Mark Powers stated that there were other options 
however it was up to the owner and developer to make that decision and they requested it to be R-3. The R-3 

zoning has minimums but the developer can always size the lots larger.
Dick Ransom then stated that there is always the option of conditional zoning. This could be used to ask that no

lot smaller than 1/3 acre border the county lots.

Cindy Bathgate then took the podium to ask who would be responsible for keeping the county roads maintained. 

Dick Ransom replied that the south portion of Hunt Rd. and Loggerhead Rd. were within Hiawatha jurisdiction. 

Dale Schroth thanked everyone for coming and sharing their comments and concerns. He stated that they must 

move on and stated that the Board would no longer be listening to any more comments or concerns.

Chairperson, Dale Schroth closed the hearing at 6:36pm.

Dale Schroth then asked if there were any comments or concerns from the Board.
Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to recommend to the City Council for approval of the Rezoning Request submitted by Jay Murphy for Rolling Prairie Estates 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa from A (Agricultural) to R-3 (Single Family Residence), with the condition:

A. That there be a minimum of 1/3 acre lots adjoining the Linn County lots.  

Second by Don Mohler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: MARK ROSS, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: MARY CONRAD 

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-006 Passed

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Preliminary Plat for Rolling Prairie Estates 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa.

Dale Schroth asked if everything in Dick Ransom’s memo had been taken care of. Mark Powers stated that much of the list would be addressed with the Final Plat submission. 
Dick Ransom then commented that one problem that he could see is that the minimum lots size indicated is ¼ acre not the required 1/3 acre adjoining the Linn County lots. 

Don Mohler commented that he would like to have the chance to look at the plat with the 1/3 acre lots adjoining the Linn County lots. He said he would like to see how it would all lay out.

Ghassan Halloush asked the Board to approve the plan as is with the knowing condition that the minimum lot size would be 1/3 acre adjoining the Linn County lots. His desire is to move forward and start planning the improvements for the sub-division. 
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to recommend to the City Council for approval of the Preliminary Plat Request submitted by Jay Murphy for Rolling Prairie Estates 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Mark Ross. Motion carried. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: MARK ROSS, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: MARY CONRAD 

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-007 Passed

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Preliminary Plat for Boyson Loop 1st Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa.
Dale Schroth asked if anyone would like to speak for the Preliminary Plat. Tred Schnoor took to the podium. He explained that this was a larger commercial lot designed for condo’s and the interest now is for separate lots and briefly talked about possible uses.

There were no comments from the commission.

Commission Member Keith Sams moved to recommendation to City Council to approve the Preliminary Plat for Boyson Loop 1st Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Mark Ross. Motion carried. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: MARK ROSS, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: MARY CONRAD 

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-008 Passed

Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by  Blair Ridge Dental located at 1700 Blairs Ferry Rd., Hiawatha, IA. 
There were no comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Keith Sams moved to recommend approval of the site Plan Submitted by Blair Ridge Dental located at 1700 Blairs Ferry Rd., Hiawatha, IA., second by Don Mohler. Motion Carried.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: MARK ROSS, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, KEITH SAMS, DALE SCHROTH AND TOM WILLIE.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: MARY CONRAD 

Motion Carried
Resolution #13-009 Passed
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Dale Schroth, Chairperson

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Jennifer Goerg, Community Development Clerk
** The recording device did not record this meeting**

